
Revelation Lesson 31
Smyrna: The Loyal Church (Commendation)

Revelation 2:9  I know thy works, and tribulation, and poverty, (but thou art rich) and I know the 
blasphemy of them which say they are Jews, and are not, but are the synagogue of Satan.

Last week we saw Christ's introduction to the Smyrnaeans and how He identified himself to them 
in such a way as to lend encouragement to them. 

I know – Just as He said before, Christ is telling this body of believers that He is the Omniscient  
One in that He knows all. Some translators would have this underlying Greek word translated as 
“I see” but notice what all Christ says “He knows” these go much deeper than merely “seeing” a 
group of people.  Many who deride the Bible and our Saviour do not like those passages that  
exclaim that Christ “knows.” 

In the 1930s and 1940s there were cheaply published “little novels” called novellas in a format 
called pulps or pulp fiction. Many of the characters from these “pulps” would be dramatized in 
Radio Dramas. My favourite among these is The Shadow. The Shadow is probably best known 
from his  radio  introduction:  “Who knows what  evil  lurks  in  the hearts  of  men? The Shadow 
knows!” While this is fiction there IS someone who DOES know what evil lurks in the hearts of 
men, THE SAVIOUR KNOWS!

Look at a couple of examples: Matthew 12:24-25 “But when the Pharisees heard it, they said, This 
fellow doth not cast out devils, but by Beelzebub the prince of the devils. And Jesus knew their 
thoughts, and said unto them, Every kingdom divided against itself is brought to desolation; and 
every city or house divided against itself shall not stand:” and Luke 6:7-8 “And the scribes and 
Pharisees  watched him,  whether  he  would  heal  on  the  sabbath  day;  that  they  might  find an 
accusation against  him.  But  he knew their  thoughts,  and said  to  the  man which had the 
withered hand, Rise up, and stand forth in the midst. And he arose and stood forth.” This is  
merely a sampling of the Scriptures that show the Omniscience of Christ. 

And remember on a final note here: You are not what you eat, but rather are as Proverbs 23:7a  
states: “For as he thinketh in his heart, so is he...” 

thy – Note the collective use of the singular “thy” or “you” in referring to the local New Testament 
body of Christ. He does not say “you” or as we would: “yall's” - rather Christ is referring to this  
body of believers – the Church – as ONE UNITY. Interesting. It makes E Pluribus Unum which 
means  “one  out  of  many”  take  on  a  different  meaning.  That  Latin  motto,  by  the  way,  was 
considered an unofficial motto of these United States until 1956 when the US Congress passed an 
act (H. J. Resolution 396), adopting "In God We Trust" as the official motto. 

Works, - As seen in the Church at Ephesus, Christ tells the Church at Smyrna that He also knows 
their works as well. All the things they have done for Him. But there was something here that 
Christ did not say He knew of in Ephesus....

and tribulation, - Now the Lord says He also knows of their tribulation. Please note that this  
does  NOT refer  to THE Tribulation of  7 years.  The word tribulation means:  suffering and/or  
persecution.  Many  today  would  classify  Tribulation  as  being  sick,  cold  or  too  hot  or  being 
uncomfortable, but to the early Christians, Tribulation meant not so much as ill health, poverty or 
loss of friends, but the sacrifices they had to make and the perils they had to meet from their  
proclamation or profession of Christ up to and including in many cases the forfeiting of their very  
lives!



This was not a shock to them, unlike it is to many modern Christians, for see what Christ said in 
John 16:33 “These things I have spoken unto you, that in me ye might have peace. In the world ye  
shall have tribulation: but be of good cheer; I have overcome the world.”

Paul the Apostle said in Romans 5:3 “And not only so, but we glory in tribulations also: knowing 
that  tribulation worketh  patience;”  seeing how many Christians look at  their  watches  around 
Noon and how many times folks scatter and are in such a hurry, I daresay we've NOT experienced 
much  tribulation.  Paul  goes  on  to  remind  us  in  Romans  8:35  that  not  even  tribulation  can 
separate us from the love of Christ. Notice: “Who shall separate us from the love of Christ? shall 
tribulation, or distress, or persecution, or famine, or nakedness, or peril, or sword?” The answer is  
in verse 37 – NAY. Paul reminded the Thessalonians in 1 Thessalonians 3:3 “That no man should 
be moved by these afflictions: for yourselves know that we are appointed thereunto.” 

Finally recall that John himself in the start of this book wrote in Revelation 1:9a - “I John, who 
also am your brother, and companion in tribulation....” Indeed the Christian is presented in the 
Scriptures as being joyful in tribulation since there is a deeper experience of the presence of Christ  
and  of  the  kingdom  of  God  when  tribulations  come.  I  can  testify  to  that  for  in  my  darkest 
tribulation to date, when my Mama died, I felt, I believe, the closest to the Lord. He was and is my  
strong and mighty tower. I was comforted by the Lord even as 2 Corinthians 1:4 declares - “Who 
comforteth us in all  our  tribulation,  that we may be able to comfort them which are in any 
trouble, by the comfort wherewith we ourselves are comforted of God.” Did you hear that? (READ 
UNDERLINED PART AGAIN) This is thusly one major cause why we go through tribulations on 
this earth in our lives - “that we may be able to comfort them which are in any trouble” so rather 
than get in a pity party mood, note the presence of the Lord and learn how you can be used of Him 
to comfort someone else in time to come. Remember it is when the Church has been persecuted 
and in tribulation that she has flourished.

and poverty, - Here is another point that the Church in Ephesus did not have. Christ states here 
and now that He knows of their poverty. The Greek word is  PTOCHEIA (PO-KIE-UH) (G4432) 
and it's adjective PTOCHOS (PO-KIE-OS) (G4434) means: “complete helplessness.” Therefore, 
PTOHOS is sometimes translated "beggar" because of the helplessness of the individual, begging 
being the only means of survival. Now, there is another related word called PENES (PAY-NACE) 
(G3993) which means poor but  capable of  providing for  oneself.  Thus this reveals  something 
about Christ. Here is why I study Greek, not to correct the Bible, but to hopefully enlighten us on 
some ideas. The Greek word used here in our verse for POVERTY occurs 2 other times in the 
Bible, both in 2 Corinthians 8. The first use is in verse 2 “How that in a great trial of affliction the 
abundance of their joy and their deep poverty abounded unto the riches of their liberality.” The 
second is in verse 9 “For ye know the grace of our Lord Jesus Christ, that, though he was rich, yet 
for your sakes he became poor, that ye through his poverty might be rich.” 

The only occurrences of the word PTOCHEIA then is in 3 verses. I find that Paul is telling the 
Church at Corinth how the Churches of Macedonia gave. J. Vernon McGee says they: “gave out of 
their  "deep  poverty."  They  didn't  have  riches.  They  didn't  give  of  their  surplus  or  of  their 
abundance; they gave out of their poverty.” This mirrors the Story of the Widow's Mites of Mark 
12:41-44. Now when you say I can't afford to give look at the example of those in the Bible. The 
greatest example we have is that of Christ Himself, how in that He is the richest of all, yet Paul  
tells us in 2 Corinthians 2:9 that: “...for your sakes he became poor, that ye through his poverty 
might be rich.” Notice that word POOR – that's the adjective I mentioned. In other words Christ 
was Omnipotent (all-powerful) but He did not use that, but only what the Father allowed in other  
words Whatever was the Father's Will, that is what Christ did, because He did not use His Divine  
powers, since He did not, He was not “helpless” but dependent upon the Father. This was all done  
to show Who He was, Who He is and how we are to model our lives – be dependent upon Him,  



without Him I AM POOR – unable to do anything for myself. I cannot do anything to provide for 
myself – I have to await the Father's provision.
Wow! But, please note, by way of interpretation here in Revelation 2:9, this poverty spoken of is  
related to the Earthly kind of poverty. These Smyrnaeans are not rich in this world's finances, that 
being the case, Jesus says something to them that shows that this “knowledge” is not related to  
sight,  but rather that the Lord Jesus is  looking within the “collective heart” of the Church of  
Smyrna. Also, we must note that poverty is relative. I read once that if you have One United States  
Dollar, you are richer than 75% of the world. Bro. D. A. Waite said: “Go to Africa if you want to see 
poverty. Go to Iran. Go to Iraq. Go to China. Go to all these other places. Can the poverty-striken  
nations be rich in faith? Yes, they can. They can be rich in the things of the Lord Jesus Christ. 
That's what God wants every one of us to be, regardless of our pocketbooks.” These last words 
speak to the next point...

(but thou art rich) – I have read, but I am unable to verify, that there are 223 verses with 
parentheses in the KJV. A parenthesis is a word, clause, or sentence inserted as an explanation or 
afterthought into a passage that is grammatically complete without it, in writing usually marked 
off by curved brackets, dashes, or commas. But please note, this is not a mere addition. These 
words are in red, indicating that Christ has put this here to explain to the Smyrnaeans that even  
though they were physically poor or impoverished, spiritually they like we are rich.  James 2:5 
declares: “Hearken, my beloved brethren, Hath not God chosen the poor of this world rich in faith, 
and heirs of the kingdom which he hath promised to them that love him?” There is a heresy going  
around in Churches today, of a “Name-It-And-Claim-It” Christianity. These Megachurches and 
their “pastors, bishops, elders, apostles, etc.” are snow-jobbing the low-information churchfolk 
and Americans out there. These people prey upon the scant finances of others begging for a “seed 
of Faith” in the amount of $50 or $100. These millionaire, plus preachers tell you that God will  
reward you with more money. But understand one point friends, the most Spiritual, the One who  
walked the MOST by Faith was our Lord Jesus Christ and I don't recall Him having a 300 room 
mansion, 7 Gold-plated chariots or the finest clothes around.....we are rich but our Lord told us 
where to “store” our riches: Matthew 6:19-20 “Lay not up for yourselves treasures upon earth,  
where moth and rust doth corrupt, and where thieves break through and steal: But lay up for 
yourselves treasures in heaven, where neither moth nor rust doth corrupt, and where thieves do 
not break through nor steal:”

and I know – Another Divine Omniscient statement. Christ says that He not only knows the 
Church's condition, but He also acknowledges that He knows something else.

the blasphemy – Blasphemy. The sound of that word conjures up images of vile and wicked 
people impugning the God of all Creation. It brings to mind “the unpardonable sin – blasphemy 
against the Holy Ghost (See Matthew 12:31) – which by the way is – today – dying without Christ  
as your Saviour. Wikipedia defines blasphemy as the act of insulting or showing contempt or lack 
of reverence for deities, to religious or holy persons or things, or toward something considered 
sacred. 

However, the word here in Revelation 2:9, Barnes notes in his commentary: “does not seem to 
refer to blasphemy against God, but to bitter reproaches against themselves. The reason of these 
reproaches is not stated, but it was doubtless on account of their religion.” Clarke stated this in his  
work: “There were persons there who professed Judaism, and had a synagogue in the place, and 
professed to worship the true God; but they had no genuine religion... They applied a sacred name 
to an unholy thing: and this is one meaning of the word blasphemy in this book.”

of them which say they are Jews, - The blasphemy these people are guilty of is summed up by 
J. Vernon McGee: “The implication is that the Jews in Smyrna who had come to Christ were Jews 



inwardly as well as outwardly. In Romans 9:6,  Paul says: “Not as though the word of God hath 
taken none effect. For they are not all Israel, which are of Israel:” The Jew's religion is the thing 
that identifies him. Speaking of them nationally, the Lord said in Deuteronomy 26:5 that Abram  
was: “...A Syrian ready to perish was my father, and he went down into Egypt, and sojourned there 
with a few, and became there a nation, great, mighty, and populous:”  But Smyrna was a city of 
culture in which many Jews had discarded their belief in the Old Testament. Although they said  
they were Jews, when a Jew gives up his religion, there is a question whether or not he is a Jew.” 
Today, many claim to be Christians (which means to be Christ-imitators) but in reality they either 
are saved or just claim the title and are not even saved. There are many saved people who are NOT 
Christians. To be a Christian one must be a true disciple of Christ, study the Word and live it. 

Now why were these people saying they were Jews and then we see the Church under severe  
persecution. Recall this letter is being written about 96AD. Rewind the calendar 30 years. You will  
find that in 66AD the Jews in Jerusalem exploded in Rebellion against the Roman Occupiers. Ever  
since the waning days of the Roman Republic – even during the time of Julius Caesar, the Jews 
had been treated rather well. They were exempt from worshiping Roman Gods and Goddesses 
(and later the Emperor). They were given various “exemptions” due to their faith. Now did they 
have a hard life, sure they did, but there were “some” minor “benefits” to being a Jew. But once  
the rebellion was quelled in 70AD and the final resistance put out in 73AD (Think Masada) the  
Jews began to establish other centers of living elsewhere since Jerusalem was so razed to the 
ground. In 96AD things between the Romans and Jews had quietened down until 19 years later in 
the Kitos War when Jews in their adopted cities began to revolt against the Romans yet again. The  
last major revolt would occur in 132  some 15 years after the end of the Kitos War. Once the Bar 
Kocha Revolt was stamped out, the Romans would enact an exile from the Holy Land of the Jews 
– on pain of death – except for  once a year and then they could come see the Pagan rebuilt 
Jerusalem.

This banishment of Jews from the Holy Land is called the Diaspora, but they had been banished 
before 135AD. The Jews in the diaspora were generally accepted into the Roman Empire, but with 
the rise of Christianity, restrictions grew. It has been said that Flavius Clemens (nephew of the 
Emporer Vespasian) was put to death for "living a Jewish life" or "drifting into Jewish ways" in the 
year 95 CE. But it has been determined that Clemens was suspected of becoming a Christian. Thus 
in the time of the writing of Revelation – it was more dangerous to be a Christian, than a Jew. As a  
matter of fact, Christians may have invoked more ire of Jews due to a petition they had sent to the 
Roman Emperor. Now, historians debate whether or not the Roman government distinguished 
between Christians and Jews before  96 AD.  But  there  was a  marked distinction made,  when 
Christians successfully petitioned the Emperor Nerva to exempt them from the Jewish tax on the 
basis that they were not Jews. The tax was called the:  Fiscus Judaicus  a tax levied on Jews in 
70AD when the temple was destroyed. From then on, practicing Jews paid the tax while Christians 
did not. So one can argue that despite both faiths being somewhat hazardous and being a magnet  
for persecution, there were “benefits” to being either or from time to time in the Roman Empire. 

If anything you would think that someone might want to be called a “Christian” if this was about 
money. But rather it seems that this centers on the issue of faith. In the Church there were a band 
of Jews – called "Judaizers" – some were converts to Christianity others were not. Many claimed 
to be Christians but all sought to bring Christian Jewish converts back under the Old Testament 
laws and tenants.  Peter was charged by Paul for  being guilty of  this  in Galatians 2:11-14,  the  
Council of Jerusalem in Acts 15 showed the break of the Church with the Mosaic Law. Jude and 
Peter both wrote of these Apostates who were not saved, but had “tasted” Christianity and became  
a part of the Churches and began to teach and preach doctrines contrary to what Christ and the 
Apostles taught. Many were brought back under the Old Testament laws.



and are not, - Note that Christ is the One speaking here of hypocrites. He says that these people 
“said” they were Jews but “are not.” So how does GOD define a Jew today? See Romans 2:28-29 
“For he is not a Jew, which is one outwardly; neither is that circumcision, which is outward in the 
flesh: But he is a Jew, which is one inwardly; and circumcision is that of the heart, in the spirit,  
and not in the letter; whose praise is not of men, but of God.” Again in Philippians 3:3 “For we are 
the  circumcision,  which  worship  God  in  the  spirit,  and  rejoice  in  Christ  Jesus,  and  have  no 
confidence in the flesh.” Indeed the prophet Jeremiah 4:4 stated: “Circumcise yourselves to the 
LORD, and take away the foreskins of your heart, ye men of Judah and inhabitants of Jerusalem: 
lest my fury come forth like fire, and burn that none can quench it, because of the evil of your 
doings.”  This  mirrors  what  Moses  said  in  Deuteronomy  30:6  “And  the  LORD  thy  God  will 
circumcise thine heart, and the heart of thy seed, to love the LORD thy God with all thine heart,  
and with all thy soul, that thou mayest live.”

Now let's take a quick look among the modern day “racial Jews” to see who they define as a Jew.  
All Jewish religious movements (Orthodox Judaism – Holds more to the Old Testament Laws, 
Conservative  Judaism  -  the  “Middle-Ground”  folks  and  Reform/Reconstructionist 
Judaism – the Liberals that hold more to the teachings of Rabbis than the Command of the Old 
Testament) essentially agree that a person may be a Jew either by: birth or through conversion. 
Modern  Judaism  splits  on  the  birth  clause.  To  understand  that  we  have  to  understand  the 
“authorities” which govern their definitions.

The  Halakha  is  the  collective  body  of  Jewish  religious  laws  derived  from the  Old  Testament 
Scriptures (known as the Written Torah, Torah or the  Tanakh) and the Oral Torah which is 
actually in written form today. The major sources of the “Oral Torah” are the Mishnah, compiled 
between 200–220 AD by Rabbi Yehudah haNasi, and the Gemara, a series of commentaries and 
debates on the Mishnah, which together comprise the Talmud, and in fact, two "versions" of the 
Talmud: one produced in Jerusalem c. 300-350 AD called the Jerusalem Talmud, while the other 
was compiled in Babylonia and published c. 450-500 AD and is called the Babylonian Talmud. 

That being said, According to the Mishnah, the first written source for halakha, the Jewish (or 
Non-Jewish) status of the offspring of mixed marriages was determined matrilineally – or by the 
mother. But, this is contrary to the Biblical (Old Testament) definition, for according to historian 
Shaye  Cohen,  in  the  Bible,  the  status  of  the  offspring  of  mixed  marriages  was  determined 
patrilineally – or by the father.

In Reform and Reconstructionist Judaism, according to halakha, a Jew by birth must be born to 
a Jewish mother. Halakha states that the acceptance of the principles and practices of Judaism 
does not make a person a Jew. But, those born Jewish do not lose that status because they cease to 
be  observant  Jews,  even  if  they  adopt  the  practices  of  another  religion.  However,  Orthodox 
Judaism aligns closer to the Old Testament Biblical definition for they often accept a child as 
Jewish if only the father is Jewish and if the child chooses to identify as Jewish.

See how clear that is? It's clear as mud. What we might call a denomination says you're a Jew if  
your Mom was, another denomination says you are only if Dad was. So see? The Jews can't even 
get it right! Why? Because they're going by the “commandments of men” rather than God's Word. 

But this doesn't even stop with the confused Jews. Today we have movements like Anglo-Israelism 
(also called British-Israelism) which is found in Britain and here in the US primarily and can be 
seen  in  many  White  Supremacist  groups.  There  are  teachers  like  the  late  Arnold  Murray  of 
Shepherd's  Chapel and so-called churches of the Christian Identity Movement that claim that  
white people or Aryans are the true Jews.  They teach that when the Assyrians conquered the 10 
Northern Tribes that comprised the Northern Kingdom of Israel, these tribes never made it back. 



This is refuted in the Bible in Luke 2:36 “And there was one Anna, a prophetess, the daughter of 
Phanuel, of the tribe of Aser: she was of a great age, and had lived with an husband seven years  
from her virginity;” as this states Anna was of the Tribe of Asher. Also, Acts 2:5 states: “And there  
were dwelling at Jerusalem Jews, devout men, out of every nation under heaven.” thus this theory 
doesn't  hold water. The theory states that many of these Jews of the “10 lost tribes” came to 
Britian. They claim the word British comes from 2 Hebrew words: Brit – short for covenant and 
Ish – which means man. The Nazis even hopped on board telling folks that the Jews murdered  
Christ Who was an Ayran. Many proponents of this theory say the modern-day Jews come from 
the Khazars  a group of Crimean folks who converted to Judaism between 740 – 920 AD. But DNA 
testing has proven this theory false. 

Again, many claim to be “Jews” but their status is as Christ said: “and are not.”

but are the synagogue of Satan. - Now the Lord identifies who these people are. Notice the 
emphasis upon “synagogue” this means that this whole issue of who is a Jew and who's not is  
traced to the religious understanding. These folks said they were God's people but were not. The 
fact  that  Christ  addresses  this  to  the  CHURCH  in  Smyrna  shows  that  they  had  a  faction  of  
Judaizers inside the Church. They were trying to take Christians back under the Mosaic Law.  
Christ  leveled a  serious charge against  them.  Our Lord said these  hypocrites  were  not  of  the 
Church (they weren't saved) but rather of the synagogue of Satan.

What is a synagogue? The Jewish Encyclopedia suggests that many claim synagogues date from 
Moses' time. However, further research shows that while in the Babylonian Exile for 70 years,  
observant  Jews  would  meet  and  these  meetings  would  eventually  evolve  into  the  1st century 
understanding of synagogues. During the meeting, one would read from the Word of God (Old  
Testament) and then discussion would be had, commentary and prayers recited. In a way it was 
the precursor to our Church worship services. Peter and Paul did frequent synagogues to spread 
Christianity. But these meetings were normally held on the Sabbath to commemorate Creation 
and to  observe  the  Mosaic  Law.  Christians  met  on Sunday  –  the  first  day  of  the  week  –  to 
commemorate  the  Resurrection  of  Christ.  By  the  way,  when  you  buy  your  2015  calendars  
remember the week starts with Sunday and that the Lord's day isn't turned into just another day 
of the weekend. Our week starts with Sunday not Monday! 

The Holy Ghost does not sugar coat the description of these Judaizers! He calls them what they  
were. This rivalry and animosity of Jews against Christians was felt heavily in Smyrna. It did not 
stop either. Barnes states in his commentary: “It may throw some light on the passage, however, 
to remark that at a somewhat later period - in the time of the martyrdom of Polycarp (around the  
year 156AD some 60 years after the writing of Revelation) - the Jews of Smyrna were among the  
most bitter of the enemies of Christians, and among the most violent in demanding the death of  
Polycarp the local Pastor who had been taught by the Apostle John himself. 

Eusebius a Church historian says,. that when Polycarp was apprehended, and brought before the 
proconsul at  Smyrna, the Jews were the most furious of  all  in demanding his condemnation.  
When it was found that he could not be sent to the Lions to be torn apart. The Jews demanded he  
be burned to death. The authorities wondered where the wood would come from. At once the Jews 
sent foraging parties to find the needed wood and Polycarp – a last link with John the Revelator  
was burned to death – possibly stating the words uttered by Christ and recorded by John to the 
Church he pastored some 60 years  before,  words  which  will  constitute  our  study  next  week: 
Revelation 2:10 “Fear none of those things which thou shalt suffer: behold, the devil shall cast  
some of you into prison, that ye may be tried; and ye shall have tribulation ten days: be thou 
faithful unto death, and I will give thee a crown of life.”


